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Charlotte Regional Visitors Authority

Board Meeting

Wednesday, April 14, 2010 – 8 AM

Charlotte Convention Center – Room 208B

Attending:  Anthony Fox, Derick Close, Joe Hallow, Tom Manno, Anthony Lindsey, Tina Whitley, Vinay Patel, Tom Sasser, Geoff Duboraw,  Caldwell Rose.  Attending via teleconference:  Mike McGuire.  Absent:  Vi Lyles and Rai Glover.

Staff in Attendance:  Tim Newman, Mike Crum, Larry Williams, Jim Helms, Gina Sheridan, Mike Butts, Eric Scott, Ted Lewis, Mike Applegate, Jorge Rodriguez, Brandy Richard, Laura Hill, Molly Hedrick, Mariel Littrell, Ereka Brim, Rachael Walker, Jeff Mann and Debbie Aldridge.

Others in Attendance:  Cameron Furr, CRVA Attorney from Grier Fur & Crisp, Ron Kimble from the City of Charlotte, and Cheryl Meyers from Charlotte Center City Partners.

Meeting Called to Order:  Chairman Fox called the meeting to order at 8 AM.

Approval of March 10, 2010 Meeting Minutes:  Chairman Fox entertained a motion of approval for the March 10th minutes as submitted.  Mr. Close made a motion to approve the minutes.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Sasser.  For:  Fox, Close, Hallow, Manno, Lindsey, Whitley, Patel, Sasser, Duboraw and McGuire.  Against:  None.

Strategic Imperatives:  2020 Vision Plan Update -   Mr. Newman noted that discussion in the community regarding the 2020 Vision Plan is being led by the Charlotte Center City Partners (CCCP). The 2010 Plan had a lot of elements that were successful in the hospitality industry and the process is on-going now for a plan for the next decade.  Cheryl Meyers, Senior Vice President of the CCP was introduced by Mr. Newman to give a presentation of how the 2020 Vision Plan is being crafted and also noted the importance of the CRVA Board and staff regarding implementation of the Plan.   (Mr. Rose arrived at 8:05 AM.)  Ms. Meyers spoke on how the 2010 Plan served as a blueprint and noted some of the accomplishments attained through this plan such as:  increased housing by 7,000 units; creation of the Little Sugar Creek Greenway; Stonewall and Independence Boulevard connection and plans for three parks in First, Second and Third Wards.  The purpose of the new 2020 Vision Plan is to provide new visions and goals for the next ten years with strong community involvement.   The Plan focuses on connecting adjacent neighborhoods to the uptown center city and inspiring public and private partnerships.  The project is being led by Harvey Gantt and Ann Caulkins and managed by the Planning Department, Mecklenburg County Department of Real Estate and Charlotte Center City Partners.  Several consultants have been hired and are in the process of putting the Plan together now.  They will bring a draft back for review in June with adoption by City Council and the County scheduled for early fall.  One of the differences in the 2020 Plan is a community engagement.  There have been many workshops with stakeholders for input.  A draft vision statement has been established for the new Plan and ten goals created.  Emphasis was given to the goal of making Charlotte a premiere arts and cultural entertainment destination.  Policies, programs and projects will be organized into focus areas.  A suggestion was made by Mr. Lindsey to bring the State into the planning process and involve young people.  Mr. Newman asked board members to send any suggestions and ideas to him and he will forward them to the focus group.

Report of the Strategic Planning Committee:  Chairman of the Strategic Planning Committee, Mr. Close, reported on the meeting held Monday with board committee members Close, Sasser, and Durboraw and staff members Newman, Crum, Helms, Butts, and Applegate.  The revised forecast numbers that are being adjusted now reflect the current economic downturn; however, demand and occupancy are showing an improvement over those numbers from last year.  The improvement in ADR and RevPar will lag the improvements in occupancy and demand.  There have been no changes in projected revenue numbers from the City for FY11.  The CRVA is anticipating $9.2 million for Visit Charlotte sales and marketing from the city and transferring $800,000 from the CRVA fund balance to help maintain the momentum initiated this year.  Conversations with the City’s Finance Department continue as work continues on the budget for FY11.  The board will hear more about the finalization of the FY11 budget in June.  Mr. Kimble noted the need to continue dialogue and crunching numbers every month.  

Sales and Marketing:  Visitor Statistics -   Mr. Helms reported that for the month of February the percentage change in occupancy was 9.4% while the US percentage change average was .9%; however, ADR for February and year-to-date (YTD) remained relatively weak with February  RevPAR up 4.4% compared to the US average down 3.6%.  Occupancy for February was almost 60% compared to 54% in 2009. YTD occupancy for 2010 moved up a couple points.  February and YTD ADR is still lagging behind compared to 2009. YTD RevPAR is about equal this year compared to 2009.  Occupancy is running above the comp set for February and YTD.  The graph showing occupancy trends for twenty Charlotte properties shows a punch in transient and group travel.  Preliminary numbers for March are showing improvements in occupancy as well as demand increasing by 6%.  US preliminary March numbers are also up.  We are almost where we were in 2008 for the twenty Charlotte properties.    Mr. Helms made some comments on the economy.   March non-farm payrolls increased $162,000 with the majority being contributed to the manufacturing sector.  We are seeing a less robust growth in the service sector and construction continues to lag behind.   The key to recovery is job growth and this is happening globally.  Risks we may be looking at are increases in gas prices and higher interest rates.  Looking at the CRVA Global Goals, we are still on target; however, we are not expecting to make a couple goals.  This will be covered in more detail at the April meeting.  

Sales Activity – Mr. Butts reported that this past month forty-two events became definite with over 24,000 room nights booked.  The smaller (one hotel) pieces of business follow in line with Mr. Helms’ report and the strategic plan reported.  Amateur sports and sports business, from a productivity standpoint, is at 173%; however, we are still lagging in the national association market.  A booking of note was the National Technical Investigators Association for July 2015.  A lost business of note was the Southern Regional Educational Board which will go to New Orleans due to that city’s aggressive pricing.  The Hall of Fame, opening on May 11, will be used for FAM visits.  American Coatings is currently at the Convention Center with 5,300 attendees with sixty-one countries represented.  Mr. Patel commented that ten of his twelve hotels were sold out and some of the business went to outlying hotels as well.  Mr. Butts stated that with 4,100 rooms in uptown, if we get bookings to 2,200-2,500, then business goes out to the suburbs.  The addition of the new ballroom at the NASCAR  Hall of Fame will provide another amenity for booking larger conventions.  

Marketing Activities -  Ms. Sheridan noted that the engagement with the new internet marketing agency has brought about some excitement.  A Facebook micro-site campaign was launched which is building awareness of Charlotte attractions and events, promoting special packages, rates and pricing to consumers; growing the “Charlotte’s got a lot” fan base and opt-in database; and allowing users to choose to actively engage with our brand and engaging consumers during their travel considerations to steal mind share from our competitors.  The focus on this campaign was on drive-in radius target DMAs:  Atlanta, Greensboro/High Point/Winston-Salem; Raleigh/Durham; Charlotte and Greenville/Spartanburg.   The estimated impression reach for this six-week campaign will be 20 million consumer impressions with 16,000 estimated site visits.  The board members viewed how the web page appeared and displayed some of the prizes being awarded.  The participating attractions in the prize give-aways will receive leads that Visit Charlotte receives for their marketing purposes.   After the first week, there were 3,352 fans and these numbers have tripled to date.  This has been a low cost, high return campaign.  Ms. Sheridan reported that Visit Charlotte has been busy producing a new two-minute video to be used in promoting Charlotte as well as updating the videos produced in 2007.  The National Rifle Association (NRA) has embedded our video into their web site.  Ms. Sheridan passed out the US Airways Magazine focusing on Charlotte in a special travel promotion editorial piece giving us the opportunity to promote a lot of the area destinations.  We participated in a special section for the Southeast in Travel and Leisure Magazine.  Ms. Sheridan showed a piece that the Convention Services Department gave out to convention attendees with restaurant coupons and noted twenty-five free and friendly things to do in Charlotte.

Mr. Patel asked about the recent soccer game played at the Bank of America Stadium.  Mr. Newman stated that the event was not widely marketed because it was directed at a targeted market segment.  The event did well, with people coming from three states.  The Mexican National Team has a big following in the southeast and the event came from the World Cup bid. Mr. Newman feels we will have some other opportunities due to the success of that event.  

Measures:  February Financial Report -   Mr. Williams reported that the balance sheet reflects that the CRVA is in sound financial condition.   The CRVA had a net deficit of $2,400 versus a budgeted surplus of $5,067 for the month of February. This net deficit results from the $8,333 surplus from the food and beverage profit sharing agreement with the Bobcats, and a $10,733 deficit from the Hall of Fame parking garage.  Visit Charlotte’s net expense of $494,830 versus budget of $808,085 puts them $313,255 ahead of budget for the month.  The Convention Center had a gross operating deficit of $240,769 versus a budgeted deficit of $346,105 which puts them $105,000 ahead of budget.  Bojangles’ Coliseum recorded a gross operating surplus of $102,570 which was $120,192 greater than the $18,000 deficit budgeted.   Ovens Auditorium recorded a gross operating deficit of $34,864 which was $25,318 greater than the $9,546 deficit budgeted.   Fiscal year-to-date, the Bojangles’/Ovens Complex is $16,000 ahead of budget.  Expenses were over budget at the Time Warner Cable Arena by $68,204.  Actual net expenses were $295,244 versus budget of $526,593 for the NASCAR Hall of Fame.  Actual expenses for the Airport division were under budget by approximately $4,000.  The CRVA Parking Operations incurred net expenses of $10,733 versus budget of $3,266.

Fund Balance Projection: The FY 2010 Fund Balance goal is $4.2 million and staff expects to meet or exceed that goal by June 30, 2010.   Mr. Rose made a motion to accept the February Financial Report, with the motion seconded by Mr. Sasser.  For:  Fox, Lindsey, Close, Hallow, Manno, Patel, Sasser, Whitley, Durboraw, Rose and McGuire.  Against:  None.

Consent:  Management Reports – Mr. Newman informed the board members that the CRVA did not buy the suite tickets to the Bobcats playoff games.  If there is a business need, we will buy individual tickets.  Mr. Newman reported that all board members should have received their invitation for the NASCAR Hall of Fame opening.  It was also noted that the new Information Center at the airport has seen increased traffic.  New signage has been installed in the city which is a friendly signage system for way finding amenities in the uptown area.  The next wave of signage will include where there is available parking.  It is estimated that people unable to find their way around the uptown area drive 20% further than necessary to find their destination and parking, so it is hoped that  this signage will help cut the ozone level.

Adjournment:  There being no further business, there was a motion to adjourn the meeting which was passed unanimously by all present board members.  The meeting was adjourned at 9:10 AM. 

Acting Secretary 

